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June 23, 2015      
 
[By Electronic Mail and Regular Mail] 
 
Katharine Lacy 
Monitoring and Permitting Specialist 
Massachusetts Housing Finance Agency 
One Beacon Street 
Boston, MA 02108 
 
  
RE:  Chapter 40B Comprehensive Permit Project Eligibility Application/Site Approval 
 

 Location:   1521 Beacon Street, Newton, MA 02468 
 Number of Proposed Units: 48  
 Subsidizing Agency:   Massachusetts Housing Finance Agency (MassHousing)  
 Applicant:   Waban AMA Realty Ventures, LLC 
 
Dear Ms. Lacy:  
 
The Planning and Development Department, on behalf of the City of Newton, appreciates the 
opportunity to comment on the Project Eligibility/Site Approval application recently submitted 
by Waban AMA Realty Ventures, LLC (the “Applicant”) for 1521 Beacon Street, Newton, MA 
02468 (the “Project”). This letter constitutes the City’s response to your letter addressed to 
Mayor Warren, dated April 28, 2015, seeking comments regarding the Project.  
 
The Applicant should be commended for holding a community meeting in early May, which was 
very well attended by the neighborhood.  Written comments received by the Planning and 
Development Department (the “Department”) from interested parties are attached 
(ATTACHMENT A); these comments have informed the City’s response.  As you will note, there has 
been an overwhelming response from the neighborhood on this project.   

 

Setti D. Warren 
Mayor 

 

City of Newton, Massachusetts 
Department of Planning and Development 

1000 Commonwealth Avenue Newton, Massachusetts 02459 
 

 

 

Telephone 
(617) 796-1120 

Telefax 
(617) 796-1142 

TDD/TTY 
(617) 796-1089 

www.newtonma.gov 
 

James Freas 
Acting Director 
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View of existing Church from Short Street 

Newton has a longstanding commitment to the creation of affordable and equitable housing 
opportunities in our City and recently announced a goal to add at least 800 affordable units by 
2021, so that 10 percent of our housing stock is affordable.  Nevertheless, Newton has recently 
asserted that it has met the 1.5% general land area minimum pursuant to Chapter 40B.  This 
issue is currently pending before the Housing Appeals Committee.  Although we believe we 
have met the general land area minimum, we continue to welcome additional housing 
opportunities that are the right fit for the right place. To ensure such projects represent a good 
fit for the City and the respective neighborhood in which they are looking to develop in, the City 
strongly encourages careful siting, design, and project programming. Overall, Newton supports 
increasing the diversity and supply of housing, especially affordable housing, and through the 
Newton Comprehensive Plan, adopted in 2007, has a goal of encouraging “Residential 
development that is well located in relationship to transportation, schools, commercial 
services, large employers, and existing patterns of residential type and character.”1  
Additionally, the objectives of the City’s Consolidated Plan, including fair housing, have been 
considered in this review. 
 
Overall the Planning Department is very supportive of the concept of multi-family housing at 
the former St. Philip Neri Church site in Waban, which is well located with respect to 
transportation, schools, and commercial services.  
However, the Department has several concerns 
about the Project, which mainly have to do with 
the massing of the proposed structures as they 
relate to the surrounding neighborhood context.  
We are particularly concerned with the height of 
the proposed townhouse structures facing Karen 
Road which look to be approximately 47 feet in 
height and are only 15 feet back from the property 
line, where surrounding structures are one- to 
two-story structures and required setbacks are 25 
feet from the front property line.  We strongly 
encourage the developer to increase the front and 
side setbacks to 25 feet and to reduce the height 
of these units to not exceed 36 feet. 
 
We believe that the site plan would benefit from additional open space left in its current 
natural state, which would help to conserve the character of this prominent lot and help 
mitigate the impacts of this project on the site and neighborhood.  A reduction in the footprint 
of the multi-family structure to be more in keeping with the footprint of the existing church on 

                                                           
1 Newton Comprehensive Plan, 2007. Page 5-14 
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site would help to decrease the amount of impervious surface proposed and maintain more of 
a buffer with adjacent residences.  The Planning Department has strongly encouraged the 
Applicant to consider adapting the existing Church structure into residential units, which would 
be welcomed by the neighborhood as preserving the site’s integrity, and would lead to a 
project with an appropriate scale and density.  In fact, we are convinced that if the Applicant 
were to reuse the existing Church structure and reduce the height of the townhouses on Karen 
Road, there would be little opposition to this project.   
 
Finally, the Planning Department is concerned that some level of traffic mitigation is needed at 
three separate intersections that this project will effect.  These intersections included 1) Beacon 
and Chestnut Street, 2) Montclair Road Short Street and Beacon Street, and 3) Oak Vale and 
Chestnut Street. Chestnut Street runs north-south and experiences significant queues during 
peak hours.  Signal upgrades and turn lanes at the intersections at Beacon Street and 
Commonwealth Avenue are needed.  In addition, sight lines are limited at the intersection of 
Montclair Road Short Street and Beacon Street, as well as at Oak Vale and Chestnut Street, and 
the addition of vehicles at these intersections may create safety concerns for vehicles and 
pedestrians that must be mitigated before development can occur.   
 
Although the Planning Department has concerns with the proposed massing, density, and lack 
of open space given the existing neighborhoods single-family context, we acknowledge that the 
Applicant’s proposal adds units of permanently restricted affordable housing at the 50% AMI 
threshold, which is a particular need in Newton, and the Planning Department appreciates the 
diversity this project brings to the City’s affordable housing stock.  We are however, concerned 
that the rest of the units are being touted as “luxury rentals,” unaffordable to many seniors and 
working families.  The City would benefit from additional units restricted at 80-150% of AMI, 
rather than such a stratified project.   
 
The Department expects the Applicant to address all concerns raised in this letter should this 
project move forward.  The Department offers the following comments in response to the 
information provided by the Applicant to help MassHousing evaluate this request for Project 
Eligibility/Site Approval: 
 
A. Land Use, Site Plan Design and Sustainability 

The regulation for a Comprehensive Permit under M.G.L. Chapter 40B states that the 
Subsidizing Agency determine whether “the conceptual project design is generally appropriate 
for the site on which it is located, taking into consideration factors that may include proposed 
use, conceptual site plan and building massing, topography, environmental resources, and 
integration into existing development patterns.”2  

                                                           
2 (760 CMR 56.04(4)(c)) 



Letter to MassHousing 
RE: 1521 Beacon Street 

Page 4 of 11 
 

 
 

 

 Land Use and Density.  The surrounding neighborhood is comprised of parcels used for 
single-family residential use, as well as an actively used playground.  The project site and 
surrounding neighborhood are zoned Single Residence 2 (“SR2”), which requires 15,000 
square feet per lot and does not allow for multi-family use.  Considering the site’s 
proximity to transportation and services, the Department believes that the site is an 
appropriate location for a residential use, including multi-family. However, the 
Department has reservations about the number of units being proposed and the 
massing of the proposed structures.  The following table provides a zoning comparison 
of the zoning requirements and the proposed project.  
 

 
SR2 Zone Required Proposed 
Lot Size (lots created 
after 12/7/53) 

15,000 
square feet 

69,050 

Frontage 100 feet 240 feet 
Lot area per unit 15,000 1,438 square feet 
Setbacks  

• Front  
• Side 
• Rear 

 
30 feet 
15 feet 
15 feet 

 
15.5 feet (Karen Road) 
10 feet 
15 feet 

Building Height 36 47.5 feet (Karen Road) 
Max Number of Stories 2.5 5 
FAR .33 1.16 
Max Lot Coverage 20% 35% 
Min. Open Space 65% 35% 

 
The Waban area of Newton is one of the least dense neighborhoods in the City, which 
contributes to the existing context and character of the neighborhood.  By right, the 
subject property can accommodate four large single family houses.   
 
The 12 proposed townhomes total approximately 29,000 square feet.  The Planning 
Department is concerned that the proposed height of 47 feet for these units is too tall 
and too close to the street.  The proposed 5-story multi-family structure is 
approximately 51,000 square feet and includes 36 units.  No information was included 
on the height of the multi-family building.  The Planning Department notes the 
Applicant is proposing an FAR of approximately 1.15 where .33 is the maximum allowed.  
The Department encourages the MassHousing to consider whether or not the proposed 
density is appropriate for the site given the existing surrounding neighborhood context.  
The Planning Department believes the proposed project exceeds a reasonable amount 
of development for this site and we encourage the Applicant to consider shrinking the 
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footprint of the proposed multi-family building, to reduce the height of the proposed 
structures, and to increase the setbacks to 25 feet on all sides of the structures in order 
to lessen the effects on the immediate neighborhood. 

   
 Building Massing, Design and Architecture. In early development review meetings, the 

City consistently encouraged the Applicant to seek to emulate the residential character 
of the neighborhood and the existing church rather than design an institutional looking 
apartment building.  The proposed project consists of one large multi-family structure 
and 12 townhomes.  The Planning Department is supportive of the concept of the two 
typologies of structures on this lot so that there is a contiguous streetscape along and in 
keeping with both Short Street and Karen Road.  The multi-family structure is 3.5-5.5 
stories, reducing to 2.5-3.5 story wings on each side.  Although the Planning Department 
appreciates the attempt to reduce the mass of this structure through architectural 
detailing and the stepped-down wings, this building still appears quite large and takes 
up much of the site along Short Street with an approximately 13,000 square foot 
footprint.  Reducing the height (which is not noted on plans), increasing the side 
setbacks, and scaling back the footprint would help the building fit better between the 
adjacent 2.5-story houses.   

 
The same can be said for the townhomes fronting on Karen Road which appear to tower 
over abutting properties at 47 feet in height.  Reducing the height and increasing 
setbacks is imperative to help these structures fit into the single-family context on this 
street.  Besides the massing, the Planning Department has no concerns with the 
proposed arts and crafts architectural style of the multi-family structure, or the 
transitional style of the townhouse units. 
 
For the most part the proposed unit sizes appear appropriate and in keeping with the 
unit sizes sought by the City’s Comprehensive Plan and the Consolidated Plan, 
particularly in the multi-family structure.  The twelve proposed townhouse units are 
significantly larger, particularly when you include the attached two car garage, which 
unnecessarily adds to the height of these structures by taking up the bulk of the first 
story.  The Applicant should consider reducing the height of these structures by at least 
one story by eliminating the garages in favor of surface parking behind the proposed 
townhouses.   
 
The Planning Department notes that submitted floor plans do not note which units are 
proposed as deed restricted units.  This should be clarified should this project move 
forward.  The Planning Department also notes that three of the 10 affordable units are 
studios, which is not consistent with the overall unit mix of the project, and suggests 
that one affordable studio be switched for an additional affordable two-bedroom unit. 
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 Open Space, Landscaping and Tree Removal.  As noted earlier, the Planning 
Department is concerned with the lack of open space on site considering the proposed 
mass of the buildings.  The Applicant did not include a landscape plan in their 
submission although the project budget includes a substantial line item for plantings.  
The Planning Department encourages the applicant to consider a robust mix of fast-
growing native deciduous and evergreen trees to help nestle the building into the site 
and to help soften the mass of the proposed buildings.  The Planning Department 
strongly encourages the applicant to retain the existing trees on the Short Street side of 
the property to preserve the integrity of the site.   

 
 Noise, Lighting, and Construction Management. Submitted plans include the location of 

some but not all mechanical equipment. The Applicant should carefully select all 
outdoor equipment models and their location in order to eliminate sound heard by 
future residents and abutters.  Should this project move forward the Applicant should 
show any venting that is required on elevation drawings, and should submit a 
photometric plan and details of site lighting fixtures to ensure that there is no light 
spillage onto adjacent properties or the street.  A detailed construction management 
plan will also be required as area residents will be concerned about the impact of 
contractor parking, drainage, dust, noise, staging, and truck traffic on the site and 
neighborhood streets. Such a plan should include a designated contract person for the 
construction along with 24-hour contact information, as well as monthly construction 
updates for distribution to neighbors. 

 
 Smart Growth and Green Building Design.  The Department believes the projects 

location is consistent with smart growth principles; however there is little information in 
the Applicant’s submittal that addresses how sustainably the project will be developed.  
The Planning Department encourages the applicant to articulate sustainable features of 
the project (besides site location) should this project move forward.  We encourage the 
building to be LEED Certifiable at the Gold level, similar to the 192 Lexington Street 40B 
in Newton.   
 
The Department encourages the Applicant to consider how the efficiency and 
performance of the dwelling units can align with the City’s policy that the site planning, 
preservation of trees and topography, building design, construction, maintenance or 
long-term operation of the premises contribute to the efficient use and conservation of 
natural resources and energy.  

 
B. Affordable Housing   

 Affordable Housing Need.    Newton has a longstanding commitment to affordable 
housing, having created regulatory methods and undertaken actions to meet affordable 
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housing needs in the City (See Section C).   As of December 5, 2014, 2,438 of the City’s 
32,346 housing units were included on the Subsidized Housing Inventory.  Currently, 
there are four additional private developments approved with 73 SHI-eligible units and 
an additional seven developments in the pipeline that have an additional 608 SHI-
eligible units.  Of these units, 149 will be affordable to households earning 80 percent or 
less of the Area Median Income (AMI).  Nonetheless, this will not meet the 
overwhelming demand for affordable rental housing as evidenced by the over 1,300 
families and seniors on the Newton Housing Authority waitlist. 3  In order to help 
address this need Newton has set a goal to add at least 800 affordable units by 2021, so 
that 10 percent of our housing stock is affordable. 
 

 Existing Housing Stock and Household Income. Newton’s housing stock is diverse in 
age, size, design and type. Approximately 61 percent of Newton’s housing units are 
detached single-family homes, 25 percent are two-four family homes and 14 percent are 
multi-family buildings. Although the Newton median household income is $98,500, 
approximately 25 percent of Newton households earn less than 80 percent of AMI.4 
According to federal data, 17 percent of Newton renter households have a housing cost 
burden greater than 30% of their income, which is regarded by the U.S. Department of 
Housing and Urban Development as unaffordable.5  

 
 Unit Mix and Affordability.    The unit mix is provided in the chart below. 

 

Unit Type Total 
Units 

Market 
Rate Affordable 

Percent 
Affordable 

Total Unit 
Type 

0-BR 7 4 3 42% 100% 

1-BR 14 11 3 21% 100% 

2-BR 15 13 2 13% 100% 

3-BR 12 10 2 16% 100% 

Total 48 38 10 21% 100% 

 
As the chart above indicates, there is an unequal distribution of the affordable units 
across all unit types in this project.   The Planning Department notes that three of the 10 
affordable units are studios, which is not consistent with the overall unit mix of the 
project, and suggests that one affordable studio be switched for an additional affordable 
two-bedroom unit. 
 

                                                           
3 As identified in WestMetro HOME Consortium Regional Fair Housing Plan FFY15-20. 
4 U.S. Dept. of Housing and Urban Development; Comprehensive Housing Affordability Strategy Data, 2006-2010 
5 U.S. Dept. of Housing and Urban Development; FY13 Estimates for Low-to Moderate Income Persons  
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The Project is proposing two affordable 3-bedroom units, which is greater than the 
State’s policy of providing at least ten percent 3-bedroom units in a project. This policy 
ensures that new development provides some housing opportunities for families with 
children, which is a protected class under Massachusetts anti-discrimination law.6 The 
Project responds to the Comprehensive Plan’s goal of seeking housing stock that 
matches the social and economic diversity of Newton’s population, which “requires 
increasing both rental and home ownership opportunities for the entire range of low, 
moderate, and middle income families, for starter households as well as for senior 
citizens.”7 Housing demand for these household types is increasing throughout the 
region and the Department supports creating affordable units for families with children, 
which the Project’s three bedroom units will likely attract.   

 
C. Municipal Actions to Support the Creation of Affordable Housing  

The City has been proactive in the creation and preservation of affordable housing to meet 
existing needs through its existing financial and regulatory programs. The City has provided 
its support to development projects that provide a higher level of sustainability, accessibility 
and a greater percentage and mix of affordability. These projects and programs will create 
significant affordable housing opportunities in the City.  

 
 Subsidized Affordable Housing Development.  The City has expended substantial 

municipal and federal resources to create and preserve affordable housing. Since 2008, 
the City has provided more than $13.1 million in Community Preservation Act (CPA), 
Community Development Block Grant, (CDBG) and HOME funds for affordable housing 
development projects.  Over 30 percent of Community Preservation funds have funded 
the creation of affordable housing, which is 20 percent more than the regulatory 
requirement. 
 

 Inclusionary Zoning.  Newton was one of the first cities in the Commonwealth to enact 
an inclusionary zoning ordinance.  The ordinance requires developments requesting a 
special permit to create 15 percent of the units as affordable to income-eligible 
households.  Since its adoption in 1977, the ordinance has resulted in the creation of 
over 250 affordable units. The inclusionary housing ordinance has proven an effective 
tool as development activity increases due to strong demand.  Currently, 81 additional 
inclusionary affordable housing units are in the pipeline (including 57 units in approved 
projects and 23 units in pending projects).   

 

                                                           
6 M.G.L. Chapter 151B 
7 City of Newton Comprehensive Plan, 2007 (page 5-12) 
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 Planning Efforts and Zoning Reform. As mentioned earlier, Newton has set a goal to 
add at least 800 affordable units by 2021, so that 10 percent of our housing stock is 
affordable.  In June 2015, the Department of Planning and Development and Mayor 
Warren embarked on a 9-month process to develop a City-wide Housing Strategy that 
addresses current and future housing needs in the City.   In the end, this housing 
strategy will identify housing development goals and provide us with a clear set of 
actions that will allow us to advance those goals.  It is anticipated that action items will 
include policy and financing recommendations as well as specific locations for new 
development.  The City is also in the process of redeveloping a municipal parking lot to 
create a mixed-use project in Newtonville. Twenty-five percent of these units will be 
affordable. These local efforts will provide additional affordable housing options geared 
to singles, young couples and empty nesters. 

 
 Local Initiative Program/Chapter 40B Proposals. The Department is currently working 

with a non-profit to submit a Local Initiative Site Eligibility application that would 
renovate and expand an existing single family home on Taft Avenue to create two units 
of affordable housing.   In Addition, the department has recently approved two LIP 
projects that will yield 16 affordable units once constructed. This includes nine units of 
affordable homeownership housing in a 36-unit structure on 75-83 Court Street, and 7 
affordable rental units as part of the rehabilitation and expansion of two dwelling units 
on 12 and 18-20 Curve Street.   

 
D. Traffic, Parking and Transportation Impacts 

 Traffic.  The Applicant did not provide a traffic impact assessment for the Project to 
date, and one will be required should this project move forward.  Although the Planning 
Department generally believes that residential development is not a significant 
contributor to traffic, this project is located in an area that already experiences 
congestion during the AM and PM peak commuting hours and the Applicant will be 
expected to mitigate the impact of additional traffic at three intersections including (1) 
Montclair Road, Short Street and Beacon Street; (2) Oak Vale Road and Chestnut Street; 
and (3) Chestnut Street and Beacon Street.  
 
Sight lines are severely limited at the intersection of Short Street, Montclair Road and 
Beacon Street.  Should this project move forward, Transportation Division staff 
recommends that the Applicant work with the City to develop a design that would 
improve vehicular, pedestrian and cyclist safety through this intersection.  The 
intersection of Oak Vale and Chestnut Street is also characterized by limited visibility, 
and the addition of vehicles through this intersection may create additional safety 
concerns for vehicle, pedestrians and cyclists.  (It should be noted that portions of Oak 
Vale are a private road and this road is in poor condition.)  Signal upgrades at the 
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intersection of Beacon Street and Chestnut Street are needed as Chestnut Street in 
particular experiences significant queues during morning and afternoon peak hours.  
This intersection has been identified for improvements through the Capital 
Improvement Plan (CIP) in fiscal year 2017 but has not been designed nor a funding 
source identified. 
 

 Parking.  The Applicant is proposing 82 parking spaces for the 48 residential unit (106 if 
you include the stalls behind the townhouse units), meeting Newton’s parking 
requirements but leaving little open space available to residents.  Transportation 
Division staff believe that the proposed number of parking stalls will be sufficient when 
considering the unit sizes, likely demographic of potential buyers, and access to public 
transportation at the nearby Waban Green Line Station.  The Transportation Division 
encourages the Applicant to decouple the parking from the rent so that residents who 
choose to not own cars are not penalized, and to consider delaying the paving of some 
of the stalls until it is known that there is a need for the proposed number of stalls. 

 

 Site Access.  The Project will provide vehicular access from Karen Road via a 20 foot 
driveway.  As currently proposed, the Project’s common drive will be located along the 
western property line.  The Transportation Division recommends that the Applicant 
incorporate a walkway adjacent to the driveway so that residents from the multi-family 
building are provided a defined access to Karen Road.   

 

 Bicycle Accommodations.  Transportation Staff encourages the Applicant to provide 
high quality bicycle accommodations on site in order to encourage alternative modes 
for trip-making, including bicycle travel to access public transportation and shared use 
vehicles at the Waban Green Line Station.   

 
E. Summary of Concerns  

The Planning Department is very supportive of the concept of multi-family housing at the 
former St. Philip Neri Church site in Waban, which is well located with respect to 
transportation, schools, and commercial services, and we continue to welcome the addition 
of diverse housing opportunities in Newton.  Nevertheless we have several concerns 
including the massing of the proposed structures as they relate to the surrounding 
neighborhood, a lack of open space left in its natural state, and that some level of traffic 
mitigation is needed before additional development can occur.  We also note that the 
neighborhood has been actively involved in this project and has raised similar concerns in 
their attached letters.  The Planning Department encourages MassHousing to join us in 
encouraging the Applicant to consider adapting the existing Church structure into 
residential units and reducing the height of the townhouse units on Karen Road, which 
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would lead to a project with an appropriate scale and density that would be welcomed by 
the neighborhood. 
 
Please do not to hesitate to contact me if you have any questions about the contents of this 
letter.  
 
Sincerely,   

 
 

James Freas 
Acting Director, Planning and Development Department  
 
 
 
 
Cc  Mayor Setti D. Warren 
 Donnalyn B. Lynch Kahn, City Solicitor 
 Applicant 
 Alderman John Rice 
 Alderman Brian E. Yates  
 Alderman Deborah Crossley 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments: 
 

ATTACHMENT A: Comment Letters Received 
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